S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 9th April 2013 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Ms D Scott, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mr B Clapham, Rev D Tate, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). Borough Councillors, Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney.
Public: Mr Philip Gray
APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th March 2013, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Clapham, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None 
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Gray was present at the meeting to discuss a matter specific to Wootton Park. It was agreed that Mr Gray would speak later during the evenings meeting. 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
County Councillor Murphy: No report. 
Borough Councillor Daubney spoke regarding the proposed Waste Incinerator and stated that the public inquiry is well underway. He said that he was pleased to have seen some Parish Councillors attending. Cllr Daubney said that the inquiry has proven to be an interesting process which has been running longer than anticipated. He said that it would be a few weeks before a recommendation is reached. It was confirmed that the final decision would be made by the Secretary of State.
Cllr Daubney stated that he had just left a Cabinet meeting which has approved funding regarding traffic. He said that hospital traffic has been blocking Gayton Road and an exit road is needed to alleviate this problem. He said that work will be happening at the roundabout and the Borough Council will be providing some funding to help make the road flow better.
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Cllr Daubney was pleased to report that major improvements will be happening at the Tuesday Market Place, he explained that large outside seating areas will be introduced outside the pubs and restaurants to make the area more attractive. Whilst it was acknowledged that parking spaces would be reduced it was felt that a more attractive public area would be beneficial to the town.

Cllr Daubney stated that pontoons have been agreed in the Great River Ouse, it was said that a licence is needed from the Maritime Trust however it is thought that the pontoons may possibly be in by August 2013. It was said that the Green Quay has reopened as Marriott’s Warehouse and other improvements have been made. 
Finally it was confirmed that the new bin contract is now underway, it was said that an unprecedented amount of calls were received from the public on the first day, however it was felt that this will settle down. A similar contract is running in Norwich and they have no problems now.

Mr Price spoke regarding the proposal to build an access road from Edward Benefer Way to Lynnsport along the current Cycle track.  He explained that a letter had been received from a resident who feels that the road is unnecessary as an alternative route is already available via the old and currently unused bus link. The resident also raised concerns regarding safety and stated that many school children from South Wootton use that route to cycle to the Academy and to KES high schools.  
Cllr Daubney stated that if the unused bus link was to be used, the traffic would have a bigger impact on the residential area.
Cllr Nockolds held up a map and confirmed that the proposed road would also have a dedicated cycle path to keep cyclists and pedestrians safe. She confirmed that at present 600,000 visitors come to Lynnsport each year, via the Loke Road/ Columbia Way residential areas.
Cllr Nockolds said that when the plan for the road comes to Cabinet the area proposed for development to the west of Hall Lane will be in mind and a link to that development considered. 

Members raised concerns regarding the additional traffic congestion it would cause at Edward Benefer Way. It was also pointed out that the access road would serve not just Lynnsport but also a new housing estate to be built on Lynnsport land.
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After discussion, members felt that when further information and details can be seen the Parish Council should make a comment at that time.

Borough Councillor Nockolds said that the Town Hall had reached the first stage of the Heritage Lottery bid and had been given a further £160,000 to put together stage 2. 

On Monday she had attended a French Landscape Artist Exhibition, she said that a presentation had been given by six French artists. 
She was pleased to report that work had been undertaken to remove the reeds from that water at the Purflett and the water is looking much cleaner. She stated that a garden in Baker Lane will be constructed to overlook the Purfleet.

REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – No meeting held. 
Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that a meeting was held on Thursday 4th April 2013 to discuss the end of year Accounts. He stated that a copy of the minutes and the Summary sheet had been circulated to all members. Mr Jordan confirmed that approximately £13,000 had been under spent, although there are items in the pipeline which would need to be paid for. 

Mr Jordan referred to the second page of the minutes and explained that it had been hoped that a grant would be received to pay for the repairs to the Gable ends of the Village Hall. Unfortunately the application was unsuccessful, therefore, Mr Jordan proposed that the necessary repairs should be carried out on the Gable ends of the Village Hall and that funding for the work should come from the reserves, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Mr Jordan confirmed that the Summary sheet would be handed out to residents attending the Parish Assembly on Friday 12th April 2013. Mr Jordan proposed that the full Parish Council should agree the unaudited accounts and that the Summary sheet is presented to the Parish Assembly, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Planning – In the absence of Mr Evans, Mr Price provided a report from the Planning Committee meetings. Mr Price stated that the Parish Council is still waiting for the Local Development Framework Team at the Borough Council to issue its Preferred Options, it was said that it is hoped that they would be known in the early summer. 
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It was confirmed that clarification is still awaited from Mr Alan Gomm and the LDF team regarding questions raised from the meetings held with John Maxey and Clayland Estates.

Mr Price informed members that the first meeting of the Project Group had been held since the closing date for the return of the questionnaires. He confirmed that out of 1780 questionnaires which had been distributed, 484 (27.2%) had been completed and returned. 

Mr Price said that the Project Group Members would now work on analyzing the information to define various objectives and the policies needed to ensure that the objectives are met.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council has been lucky to have help from Cringleford Parish Council who have already been through the Neighbourhood Plan process. He said that it is hoped that Cringlefords Draft Neighbourhood Plan will assist in the production of a plan for South Wootton.

Mr Price confirmed that once the Draft Plan has been produced, it will be distributed to all households for Parishioners to make any amendments or corrections.

Mr Price then explained that the next stage would be to produce a final draft Neighbourhood Plan; he stated that the Borough Council will appoint an Independent Inspector to hopefully approve the Neighbourhood Plan which will then be distributed once again to the Parishioners. Mr Price explained that a Referendum would then be held, and if 51% of Residents voting accept the Neighbourhood Plan, it will be adopted by the Borough Council and incorporated into the Local Plan.

Mr Price stated that the replacement/ issue of the 30mph wheelie bin stickers is being looked in to.

Mr Price informed members that some correspondence had been received from K & M Lighting regarding the footway lighting.  It was confirmed that the matter had been raised as a result of a Norfolk County Council initiative, “Parish Partnerships” where the County Council would contribute 75% of the costs towards various projects such as replacing street lights. 

Mr Price confirmed that the initiative has been ongoing for the last few years, but it was not known how long it would last. Although there is some leeway, applications need to be submitted by early May.
It was confirmed that the Parish Council currently owns 264 Lighting Columns and further information is currently being sought. 

Policy – No meeting held.
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REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
Infant School – See attached Report. 
Mr Price added that Mr Nolan Mills and Mrs Banks from South Wootton in Bloom had visited the Infant School last week to offer some advice.

Junior School – Mr Smallwood stated that the Special Needs Policy is due to be reviewed. 

Mr Price stated that at present children are allowed to help with the school garden on Tuesday and Thursday afternoons. He was pleased to report that in addition to this an after school Gardening Club has now also been set up.

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts confirmed that everything was as per the minutes, however wished to confirm that the new balcony baskets for the railings at the Parish Office have now been received and are being stored safely until an appropriate time to plant up.

Mrs Gotts confirmed that the South Wootton in Bloom team is happy for the grass to be cut under the trees, near to the Village Sign at Low Road. She confirmed that the maintenance of the grass to the east of the pond would remain unchanged. 
Mrs Gotts confirmed that the South Wootton in Bloom team had received a letter of thanks regarding the display of spring bulbs on the bank along Nursery Lane and the request to extend the display through to Nursery Close. It was confirmed that South Wootton in Bloom will look to extend the display. Comment was made regarding the beautiful display of wildflowers growing on the bank. It was said that the display is made up of mainly violets and celandines. 

Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr David Lefever had also planted some daffodils on the verge and these were looking very nice.
Wootton Park – Mr Narborough introduced Mr Gray who confirmed that he wished to hold a Charity Event in aid of Bridge for Heroes on Wootton Park from 14th to 16th June 2013. 

Mr Gray stated that he had attended the Picnic on the Park twice in the past to run a fun fair. He said that as Picnic on the Park did no longer want to run the event, he would organise a similar event to keep something running. He said that he hoped to have a classic car show, a motorbike show as well as various stalls and a fun fair.
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Mr Gray confirmed that appropriate insurances would be in place. Members felt that Mr Gray would need to show that the insurance would indemnify the Parish Councils and be valid to cover all the different amusements.
Concerns were raised regarding the list of amusements Mr Gray would be bringing on to the park. It was said that a list would need to be produced stating what items would be coming and that the list could not be deviated from. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that members of the Picnic on the Park Committee had said that at previous events this had not been the case.
A discussion took place regarding the proposal; some members felt that it should be supported to bring the Community together. Comment was made that even if South Wootton Parish Council agreed to the proposal, without the support of North Wootton Parish Council the event would not be able to go ahead. 
Mr Gray commented that he did not understand the problem. Mr Price said that the matter would be discussed further and once a decision is made, the Parish Council would contact Mr Gray. Mr Gray thanked members for inviting him to speak and he left the meeting.

Mr Narborough spoke with regards to other matters concerning Wootton Park and confirmed that the Car Park is in need of some repair work. It was said that approximately £7,000 is in the Wootton Park funds to pay for the work. Mr Narborough informed members that he had obtained a quote for £2,100 to scarify the Car Park, lay a bed of crushed concrete and then to place shingle over the top. Mr Narborough stated that the matter would be discussed further at the next Wootton Park meeting.

Mr Narborough referred to the circulated notes from Mr Jim Milne, the Chairman of North Wootton Parish Council and stated that the comments in red had been made by North Wootton Parish Council. Reference was made to the paragraph, proposed summer fair event, it was noted that the Chairman of the Picnic on the Park event had had difficulties with dealing with individuals. Concerns were raised regarding past plans which had been received of what types of equipment would be sited at the event, on the day different items had arrived with no documentation or insurance in place.

Mr Narborough commented that until the meeting held on 25th March 2013 with members of the North Wootton Parish Council, this information was not known.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that after speaking to another Picnic on the Park committee member it was said that there had been a number of issues. 
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Once again Members felt that items being bought onto Wootton Park must be put on to a list, and that the list could not be deviated from. It was said that suitable insurance would need to be in place for each piece of equipment with the appropriate third party indemnity insurance.
Questions were asked about the charge for the hire of Wootton Park, it was asked if a flat fee was being charged. It was confirmed that Mr Gray would be making a donation to the Wootton Park Association. 

Concerns were raised regarding whether it is appropriate for commercial events to be held on Wootton Park, it was felt that the Parish Councils would have little control.
After further discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council support Mr Grays proposal as long as the event is properly organised with appropriate insurances for all items bought onto the park, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts, with three abstentions all other members were in favour.

Mr Narborough referred to the draft notes from the meeting held to discuss the Management of Wootton Park. One member commented that it was unfortunate that the Football representative had no voting rights. It was felt that this decision may deter representation from the Football Club attending the meetings. It was said that the Football Club are clients and therefore should not have rights to vote.

Mrs Cornwell was pleased to inform members that a parent of one of the children at the Football Club had volunteered to clean the Pavilion each week on a Monday for two hours. It was confirmed that an improvement had been seen.
Mr Price asked if members were happy with the suggestion of an independent Chairman for the Wootton Park Association. He also explained the Wootton Park Committee arrangements and stated that the chairman would have no voting rights. 
Comment was made that there is no point having a Chairman with no voting rights. It was confirmed that this matter could be discussed again. Members also felt that they would like to see the Parish representatives have voting rights, as with such a small committee, allowing for absences, seven voting members may not be sufficient. If the Chairman had voting rights this would bring the total to ten which would be more democratic.
Comment was made that the purpose of the interim meeting held on the 25th March 2013 was to build bridges with North Wootton Parish Council. It was said that it is very important to get the Wootton Park Committee back on track.
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After further discussion it was agreed that Mr Narborough would organise another interim meeting to discuss the various points raised.

Mr Narborough referred to the circulated document produced by Mr Milne from North Wootton Parish Council regarding the draft criteria for the use of Wootton Park for third party functions. Members felt that the first half, Community events was straight forward. A discussion took place regarding the returnable deposit; it was felt that care would need to be taken so that the Parish Councils did not become the subject of a legal dispute. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would ask Mrs Wymer the Clerk to North Wootton Parish Council to contact NALC to seek legal advice regarding the fees.

It was also pointed out that First Aid cover and a Child Protection Policy would need to be in place.
Mr Price went through the notes from Mr Milne, section by section and all members discussed fully the points raised and subsequent comments made. With all members happy, Mr Price proposed that the document with the comments highlighted in red should be sent to Mrs Wymer the Clerk to North Wootton Parish Council and a subsequent meeting arranged this was seconded by Mr Narborough with one abstention; all other members were in favour.

CORRESPONDENCE – As per circulated list.
BCKL&WN              
- Advice of Bin Collection Days



Info

D Malley

- Payroll Services for Town & Parish Councils

  “

CPRE


- Countyside Voice





  “

NALC


- Weekly Update





  “

NCC


- Gaywood Library – Customer Focus Award for 
  “







 Outstanding Contribution

ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed and approved, plus:-

001
ECS       


Toner Cartridges
        

195.70
002
Citizens Advice Bureau
Contribution



100.00
003
E-on



Street Lighting Supply

616.02

004
BCKLWN


Parish Office Trade Bin

831.50

005
BCKLWN


Village Hall Trade Bin

831.50

006
Lawn-Boy


Chainsaw Materials


  42.70

007
Roythorne & Son

Fuel March 2013

  
  29.81

008
Anglian Chemicals

Village Hall Materials
  
  53.06
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009
K & M Lighting

Street Lighting Maint

441.00

010
AMR Electrical

V/Hall Car Park Light Repairs
277.48

011
Office Wise


Village Hall Notice Boards

163.20

012
ECS Computers

Norton- Finance Computer

  24.00

013
NALC



Subs – Local Council Review
187.50
014
NALC



Subscription



551.55
015
NRCC



Bronze Subscription


  20.00
Bank balances as at 28.3.2013
Community Account
    27,929.28
Stepsaver a/c
    13,814.62  
Treasury Deposit                                           135,000.00
Total                                                           £ 176,743.90
Mr Price reminded members that the Parish Assembly would be taking place at the Village Hall on Friday 12th April 2013 at 7pm.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th May 2013, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
14th May 2013                                                                                           Chairman
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